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May 5, 2009

7:00 p.m.

Mayor Smith welcomed everyone to the meeting and turned the time over to Tyler Pinnock who invited everyone to join him in the pledge of allegiance. Mayor Smith then turned the time over to Councilman Blackburn who gave the prayer.

Jeanne Kerbs, City Clerk/Treasurer, performed roll call. Those present were: Mayor Smith, Councilman Maloney, Councilman Marriott, Councilman Simonson, Councilman Blackburn and Councilman Day. 

Appointment and Swearing in of Council Member-

Mayor Smith stated the next item on the agenda was the appointment and swearing in of a new council member. 

Mayor Smith explained the council was short one member and expressed his appreciation for the names that had been submitted for consideration. Mayor Smith stated he had looked over these names and talked to a lot of people and stated he would like present Sharron Poole for consideration as council member. Mayor Smith explained that Mrs. Poole has lived in the community for over 20 years; she teaches at Harwood Elementary School and comes highly recommended by the people that know her. Councilman Blackburn moved to appoint Sharron Poole as council member. Councilman Simonson seconded. All were in favor. 

Mayor Smith turned the time over to Mrs. Kerbs to swear Mrs. Poole into the office of council member. Mrs. Poole took her seat at the council bench. 

Blood Drive Presentation-

Mayor Smith stated the next item on the agenda was regarding the blood drive and turned the time over to a representative for their presentation. 
Tyler Pinnock, 227 N. 4100 E., stated he was trying to finish his Eagle Scout project and had decided as a member of the Red Cross to work with them. Mr. Pinnock explained the Red Cross provides assistance during disaster relief, medication and is a huge supplier for hospitals like Shriners. Mr. Pinnock explained they also supply blood for several of the area hospitals that help with transfusions, bone marrow transplants and accident victims. Mr. Pinnock stated that in Idaho every 20 minutes someone is in need of blood and felt more people need to get involved and donate blood and offer help in some way. Mr. Pinnock explained that blood needs to be tested and cleaned before it can be used and that you have to be over 18 years to donate. Mr. Pinnock explained some of the requirements for being a donor. 
Baby Wearing-
Mayor Smith stated the next item on the agenda was regarding baby wearing and turned the time over to the representative for their presentation. 

Kimberly Tower, 282 W. 1st South, and Marie Harris, 470 Annis Hwy, stated they are the Idaho Baby Wearers. Mrs. Tower stated they were there to formally announce that in 2010 Rigby would be the home of the 3rd Annual Baby Wearing Conference. Mrs. Tower explained they are advocated for baby wearing and feel it enhances the bonding between the infant/toddler and the parent/caregiver. Mrs. Harris distributed papers explaining all the benefits of baby wearing. Mrs. Tower stated the last conference was held in Chicago in June of 2008 and the first conference was in Oregon. Mrs. Tower explained the attendees were 200 with 50 vendors at the 2008 conference with people coming from 40 states and South America, Europe and Australia. Mrs. Tower explained the focus was on the basics of using baby carriers to advance techniques, the medical and emotional benefits. Mrs. Tower explained the handout and how they are very family oriented and some of the goals and scheduled events for the next conference. Mrs. Tower explained the reason they were there this evening was to ask that they be allowed to take part in Rigby Days, the parade and to allow their vendors access in the park as well. 
Public Hearing-Sewer Ordinance-

Mayor Smith stated the next item on the agenda was a public hearing for the proposed sewer ordinance. 
Mayor Smith opened the hearing to the public at 7:24 p.m. and asked for any testimony in favor. No testimony was given.

Mayor Smith asked for any testimony neutral. No testimony was given. 

Mayor Smith asked for any testimony against. No testimony was given. 

Mayor Smith closed the public hearing at 7:26 p.m. and turned the time over to the council for deliberation. Councilman Marriott asked if this was the final product as there is a typo on page 19, under D, where it says cleanout ever 500 feet and feels it should read every 500 feet. Councilman Blackburn stated there had been previous discussions regarding notifying the businesses of the EDUs and the rates and asked if there had been any response from those businesses and Mrs. Kerbs indicated there had not. Councilman Blackburn asked if there had been any communications and Mrs. Kerbs stated there had been some questions on how this would affect them and those questions had been answered. Councilman Maloney asked if the School District had chosen to go the metered route and Mrs. Kerbs stated that she had not heard the official decision. Mr. Dunn explained there may be changes that the council members may want and those will need to be disclosed prior to finalization. Councilman Blackburn referred to page 17 and explained there had been a discussion regarding whether a user came in with a dispute to the bill and because of the reference to placement of a meter and wanted to make sure that this was at the property owner’s expense. Councilman Blackburn stated that if someone disputed the charges and wanted a study to be done there needed to be the verbage that it would be at the expense of the person requesting that study. Mr. Dunn stated he felt that was a reasonable request. Councilman Day stated how the county had been concerned over the additional fees not being part of the budget and asked if this ordinance was approved when would those fees go into effect for them. Mr. Dunn stated the ordinance would take effect a certain number of days following final publication but explained the council could also set a date for this to become effective. Councilman Day stated he was concerned over the school and county not having these fees in their budgets and asked if there needed to be allowances made for them. Mr. Dunn stated the city auditor would like to have this go into effect as quickly as possible. Councilman Blackburn expressed his concern over the county not having this increase in their budget but also felt they should follow the recommendation of the auditor. Councilman Day stated the city had backed off on this some time ago because of the budget concern for the county and was caught off guard but now there has been time for them to adjust. Councilman Simonson stated the city has been working on this since last fall when the auditor brought it up and didn’t feel it needed to be put off any longer. There was a brief discussion regarding the installation of meters for the businesses questioning their bills. Councilman Marriott suggested having the City Engineer offer some advice. 
Mike Jaglowski of Keller and Associates, City Engineer, explained when they looked at this they consider it more like the cash register that runs the system. Mr. Jaglowski stated he had been present at the council meeting when the auditor had requested the increase. Mr. Jaglowski explained the auditor was concerned over the short fall in the charges. Mr. Jaglowski stated the concern over having a shortfall is trying to decide what is going to sacrifice to balance this shortfall. Councilman Simonson moved to approve the sewer ordinance with the corrections so noted. Councilman Maloney seconded. On a roll call vote:

Councilman Marriott
--
yes


Councilman Blackburn
--
yes


Councilwoman Poole
--
yes


Councilman Day
--
yes


Councilman Maloney
--
yes


Councilman Simonson
--
yes

Recreation Center Concerns-

Mayor Smith stated the next item on the agenda was recreation center concerns and explained there was information provided in the packets regarding the rec center. 

Mayor Smith referred to the first page and explained this was the financial statement that shows the total year-to-date revenues at being just over $25,000 and the expenses being around $82,000 with a net-loss of $57,000. Mayor Smith explained that since this report was generated there have been more bills paid and so these numbers have probably changed. Mayor Smith explained the next sheet showed the number of city members and county members and while the county members do pay a little more for membership the shortcomings are made up by the city members. Mayor Smith reminded the council that in the budget hearing they had decided to place $66,000 from the general fund for the rec center and they are already really close to that amount and have a lot of the year left. Mayor Smith stated he hoped the council members had reviewed this information and had thought about it. Mayor Smith expressed his concern over the amount of money the rec center has cost the city year after year. Mayor Smith stated this is a tough decision to make and felt that members of the council have even devoted time and energy towards the rec center. 
Councilman Marriott stated the early morning hours is when the bulk of the people come and by the end of the day there’s not very many and suggested closing the facility a few hours earlier. Councilman Marriott asked Mrs. Kerbs if she felt this would affect very many people and Mrs. Kerbs stated that with enough advance warning they could readjust their schedules. Mrs. Kerbs explained that would decrease the cost of utilities and salaries. Councilman Marriott asked if that change would be significant enough to bring down the cost-to-benefit ratio as this building does benefit the city and the county. Councilman Blackburn stated the facility was currently costing the tax payers in the city approximately $8,000 per month to subsidize it and according to the membership records there are 99 city members and with the population being around 3,000 this means less than 1% of the city uses the facility and there are 329 county members. Councilman Blackburn stated that he has seen tremendous efforts to turn this facility around but felt the bottom line was even if there was a 350% increase in memberships from the city there would still be the question of justifying the subsidizing of the facility. Councilman Blackburn went on to say that he didn’t feel the facility could handle that much traffic flow. Councilman Blackburn stated that while he didn’t believe they should delay this any further he would be interested to see if closing that much earlier would have any affect on the costs. Councilman Blackburn asked Mrs. Kerbs if she knew where the rec center was in revenue this time last year and Mrs. Kerbs stated they were way under. There was a brief discussion regarding some of the line items for the expenses, projected revenues and budgeted items. There was a brief discussion regarding some of the changes that had occurred on the previous budget. Mayor Smith asked how the rec center could continue to function once it had surpassed the allowed $66,000 and whether they are to be cut off or what the process needs to be. Mrs. Kerbs stated that when the auditor looks at this and finds the rec center in a deficit and the budgeted money gets transferred then it would show the rec center is in the red. Councilman Marriott asked what the amount of money would need to be refunded for memberships already paid. Councilman Day stated the monthly memberships are charged out on debit cards or from the account on file and so the only ones needing to be refunded were those that have paid in full. There was a brief discussion regarding the refunding of memberships. Mayor Smith stated he had talked to the owner of Snap Fitness and they had agreed to work with the city on the possibility of absorbing those memberships at a reasonable cost. Councilman Day stated the city needed to address the necessary functions like the police, the roads and the sewer that are provided to the citizens and then secondary functions like the library, the parks and the rec center. Councilman Day stated that with the financial situation that’s in place there are other necessary functions like the streets that could use the money that’s being used in the rec center. Councilman Day stated he didn’t know if they needed to just phase the rec center out over the next few months or what needed to be done. Councilman Marriott asked how many employees are full time and Mrs. Kerbs stated there was only one. Councilman Simonson stated he would have to agree after looking at the numbers the rec center would still be losing more money and cannot continue. Councilman Simonson stated he didn’t feel that was something that could be decided on tonight and would like to know how much it would cost to buy out the other people and how much it would cost to have Snap Fitness take those memberships. Councilman Simonson stated he would like to know what the plans were for the building and whether utilities would need to be paid or how much would it cost to demolish the building and make it a parking lot. Councilman Simonson stated he agreed the city could not continue this way and something needed to be done but didn’t feel he could make a vote without some additional information. Mr. Dunn stated there are some additional problems that have not been considered yet and that is just because you call someone an independent contractor doesn’t make them so and could face potential liability. Mr. Dunn explained this meant FICA, unemployment and other taxes. Mr. Dunn stated something may be done with the building but would have to be listed, sales and notification criteria. Mr. Dunn stated that in regards to the grant money there would need to be some legal research done on his part prior to answering this question. Mr. Dunn stated the ultimate question that needed answered was if this was a private business and having the financial issues how long would you keep running it. There was a brief discussion on selling the building, concerns over the grants, and other concerns over the building. Joann Hamilton, Recreation Center Board Member, asked how running the building as a community center would cost any less than the way it’s ran now. Mrs. Hamilton explained the utility costs would still be there as would the wages for the person running the center. Mayor Smith stated he agreed there would be an expense but something needed to be done. Mrs. Hamilton stated she agreed you couldn’t run a business in the red year after year. Councilman Simonson stated he felt something needed to be done but still felt additional questions needed to be answered. Mayor Smith suggested that Councilman Blackburn meet with Mrs. Kerbs and Mrs. Robertson in the next two weeks to get some of those questions answered and to have Mr. Dunn to the research on the grants. Mayor Smith asked this be placed on the agenda for the next meeting. Mr. Dunn stated the need to have the auditor involved in this decision as well. Councilman Blackburn expressed his appreciation for the people that work at the rec center and those that serve as the board and thanked them for all the hard work they have done. Councilman Day stated that in years past the YMCA had considered purchasing the building and suggested looking into that option again. There was a brief discussion regarding the history behind the city purchasing the building and starting the rec center. Mayor Smith stated if there was another way to keep this facility they would but the sewer, streets and water were priorities. 
Other Council Business-

Mayor Smith stated the next item on the agenda was other council business and turned the time over to the council for anything they wanted to disclose or discuss. 

Mayor Smith stated he had a proclamation to read regarding the water and stated it had happened year after year and wanted to proceed with it again this year. Mayor Smith read the proclamation into record as follows: 
Due to the current drought condition the City of Rigby’s water system is unable to furnish a sufficient supply of City water for all purposes; therefore the Mayor is limiting the water use pursuant to City Ordinance 8-1-32. 
Effective May 11, 2009 and ending October 1, 2009, a home whose house number ends in an odd number is to water their yards on Monday, Wednesday, and Friday. A home whose house number ends in an even number is to water their yards on Tuesday, Thursday, and Saturday. 

Mayor Smith explained that two weeks ago Councilman Marriott, Councilman Blackburn and Connie Moore of Urban Renewal had traveled to Boise to give a presentation for a grant. Mayor Smith turned the time over to Councilman Blackburn to briefly discuss that item. Councilman Blackburn gave a brief explanation of the trip to Boise and the presentation and expressed appreciation for all the hard work that Connie Moore has put in. Councilman Blackburn stated it was with great pleasure that he make the formal announcement the City of Rigby has received a letter from the Idaho Department of Commerce stating the City has received a $500,000 matching grant and work would begin next summer. Councilman Blackburn turned the time over to Connie Moore to give a brief explanation of what this grant will mean for the city. 
Connie Moore of Urban Renewal, 275 N. 3rd West, stated the next step would be at their next meeting where they will put this project out for bid. Mrs. Moore stated this project would be putting in drip-systems, sidewalks, trees, lights and various improvements for downtown. Mrs. Moore explained some of the projects that were planned, land donations and the need to bring business back to Rigby. Mayor Smith stated he wanted to express his appreciation for everyone that has worked on this project. 
Jeanne Kerbs stated that Mayor Smith had previously asked about electronic packets due to the cost of postage. Mrs. Kerbs asked if there were email addresses that could be given to her and she would email the packets from now on. Councilman Day asked if it was going to be in PDF format and Mrs. Kerbs stated that she could send it that way if necessary. Mr. Dunn stated the real question was could things be scanned that were important and added to the email and Mrs. Kerbs stated that she could. 
Jeanne Kerbs stated that with the help of Mike Jaglowski of Keller and Associates, City Engineer, had put in for some stimulus money on behalf of the City of Rigby. Mrs. Kerbs explained the city had not received any of that money but had received a grant. Mrs. Kerbs asked the time be turned over to Mike Jaglowski for an explanation of the grant. 

Mike Jaglowski of Keller and Associates, City Engineer, stated that back in January there had been a whirlwind surrounding money becoming available although there was no information on when, if and how this money would be put into play for water, sewer and roads. Mr. Jaglowski stated there had been some research done and they found that DEQ had some money that needed to be assigned for both water and sewer and was promoting letters of intent for dig-ready projects. Mr. Jaglowski stated they had come across study grant, project grant and project loan opportunities. Mr. Jaglowski stated there were approximately $20 million for water and $20 million for sewer given to DEQ of which there was $180 million worth of requests. Mr. Jaglowski explained the approval processes and resulting analysis for the representing different state and federal agencies. Mr. Jaglowski stated they had received a sewer planning grant in the amount of $37,500. Mr. Jaglowski explained the grant and the intent to use it to continue cameraing and categorizing the sewer lines and to come up with a capital improvement plan. Councilman Blackburn asked how much money they had been looking for in the stimulus money and Mr. Jaglowski stated there were six projects in total for $2.7 million for sewer and approximately $5.8 million for the water. Councilman Blackburn asked if having this line study and the wastewater treatment plant completed would put the city in a better position for the next round of stimulus money and Mr. Jaglowski stated that was correct. There was a brief discussion regarding the stimulus money and project completion and future monies. Councilman Simonson asked if there were any plans for the sewer for this year and Mr. Jaglowski stated there was a manhole rehabilitation project which would reduce about a millions gallons of infiltration to the treatment plant. Mr. Jaglowski stated there was another project over on Claremore and Highway 48 where a sewer line was cutting across someone’s property and even went under their basement and so the line would be moved and the sewer flow made more direct. There was a brief discussion regarding another sewer line on State and Highway 48 where there’s no manhole, the ITD expansion/improvement planned for Highway 48 and how that affects these improvements. 
Councilman Marriott stated he wanted to comment on the south ramp coming into Rigby and how great the grass and parks looked. 

Approval of Bills-

Mayor Smith stated the next item on the agenda was the approval of the bills and asked if there were any questions, concerns or comments. 

Councilman Marriott stated on page 1 under General Fund there’s a payment to the Development Company and asked if the city paid membership on a regular basis and Mrs. Kerbs stated that was correct. Councilman Blackburn referred to page 4 under Street Lighting and asked if that was typical for what the city was paying and Mrs. Kerbs stated that was correct. Councilman Blackburn referred to page 5 under power for the Rec Center and asked if it really ran about $950 per month and Mrs. Kerbs stated that it did. 
Councilman Day moved to approve payment of the bills. Councilman Simonson seconded. All were in favor. 

Approval of Minutes-

Mayor Smith stated the next item on the agenda was the approval of minutes and asked if there were any comments or corrections. 

Councilman Maloney moved to approve the minutes as presented. Councilman Blackburn seconded. All were in favor. 

Public Comment-

Mayor Smith stated the next item on the agenda was public comment and turned the time over to the audience. 

Connie Moore of Urban Renewal, 275 N. 3rd West, stated that at their last meeting they did approve the award of the walking path to H & K Contractors. Councilman Marriott asked what the award of the bid was and Mr. Dunn state approximately $42-43,000. There was a brief discussion regarding the bids and who made them. 

Councilman Simonson moved to adjourn the meeting. Councilman Maloney seconded. All were in favor. The meeting was adjourned at 8:40 p.m. 
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